## Nitrogen and Phosphorus Dynamics Across an Elevational Gradient in a Swedish Subarctic Tundra

Maja Sundqvist

Faculty of Forest Sciences Department of Forest Ecology and Management Umeå

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Umeå 2011 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2011:83

Cover: The view from Mt Suorooaivi, 20 km south-east of Abisko, northern Sweden (photo: T. Logan)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-576-7627-6 © 2011 Maja Sundqvist, Umeå Print: Arkitektkopia AB, Umeå 2011

# Nitrogen and Phosphorus Dynamics Across an Elevational Gradient in a Swedish Subarctic Tundra

#### Abstract

Rising temperatures associated with global climate change are likely to drive major shifts in plant and soil properties as well as plant-soil linkages that govern key ecosystem processes in subarctic tundra. However, the tundra landscape is not homogenous, but instead consists of a mosaic of vegetation types which differ greatly in vegetation characteristics and soil fertility. Two types of vegetation commonly cooccur across broad areas of the Fennoscandian subarctic tundra, i.e., heath vegetation dominated by slow-growing dwarf-shrubs and present on N-poor acidic soils, and meadow vegetation, dominated by herbaceous species and present in shallow depressions on more fertile soils. Temperature declines predictably with elevation, and therefore gradients of elevation are powerful natural experiments for studying the effects of long-term changes in temperature on ecosystem properties and processes. This thesis uses an elevational gradient to understand how temperature influences nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) dynamics, and how this is associated with shifts in plant and soil microbial properties, for both tundra heath and meadow vegetation. The overall results of this thesis showed that increasing elevation led to an increase in plant limitation of P relative to N, and a general decline in soil P availability but had highly variable effects of soil N availability. Such variation in soil N and P responses to elevation were often associated with the specific characteristics of the plant species that dominated at the different elevations. Importantly, the effect of elevation on aboveground and belowground characteristics differed greatly between tundra heath and meadow vegetation, leading to vastly different responses of litter decomposability, soil microbial properties, soil nutrient cycling, and ultimately N and P availability to elevation among these two vegetation types. In total these findings highlight how shifts in elevation and associated changes in abiotic factors such as temperature not only have contrasting effects on the availability of N and P, but also have fundamentally different influences on N and P cycling for two functionally contrasting vegetation types that cooccur in the same tundra landscape.

*Keywords:* plant functional leaf traits, litter quality, phenolic compounds, decomposition, mineralization, immobilization, fungal:bacterial ratio, microbial biomass, carbon

Author's address: Maja Sundqvist, SLU, Department of Forest Ecology and Management, SE-901 83 Umeå, Sweden *E-mail:* Maja.Sundqvist@ slu.se

## Contents

5	Acknowledgements	53
Refer	rences	43
4.3	Conclusions	40
	4.2.4 N and P dynamics	37
	4.2.3 Phenolic properties of plant litter	35
	The effect of elevation on heath and meadow communities	34
	The effect of elevation across- and within-species	33
	4.2.2 Plant leaf traits, litter quality and decomposability	33
	4.2.1 Linking N and P availability and plant and microbial commun	nities31
	processes	31
4.2	The effect of elevation on aboveground and belowground propertie	s and
4.1	Characteristics of two contrasting tundra vegetation types	29
4	Results and Discussion	29
3.3	Statistical analysis	26
	3.2.4 Litter decomposition assay	25
	3.2.3 Leaf and litter traits and weighted averages	24
	3.2.2 Soil microbial measurements	23
	3.2.1 Soil nutrient measurements	23
3.2	Methodological aspects	23
3.1	Field sampling	21
3	Materials and Methods	21
2.3	Objectives	19
2.2	Study site	16
2.1	Fennoscandian tundra	15
2	Study system	15
1.2	1.1.2 Aboveground and belowground linkages in the tundra landse Elevational gradients	cape11 13
	1.1.1 Nitrogen and Phosphorus and the heterogeneity of tundra	10
1.1	Tundra	9
1	Introduction	9
List of	fPublications	7

### List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Sundqvist, M.K., Giesler, R., Graae, B.J., Wallander, H., Fogelberg, E., & Wardle, D.A. (2011). Interactive effects of vegetation type and elevation on aboveground and belowground properties in a subarctic tundra. *Oikos* 120, 128-142.
- II Sundqvist, M.K., Giesler, R. & Wardle, D.A. Within- and across-species responses of plant traits and litter decomposition to elevation across contrasting vegetation types in a subarctic tundra. *Submitted manuscript*.
- III Sundqvist, M.K., Olofsson, E., Giesler, R., Gundale, M.J. & Wardle, D.A. Plant polyphenolics across an elevational gradient: does subarctic vegetation support plant polyphenolic allocation theory? *Manuscript*.
- IV Sundqvist, M.K., Wardle, D.A., Vincent, A. & Giesler, R. Contrasting nitrogen and phosphorus dynamics across an elevational gradient for subarctic tundra heath and meadow vegetation. *Manuscript*.

Paper I is reproduced with the kind permission of the publisher, John Wiley and Sons.

### 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 Tundra

Tundra ecosystems are found on all continents. Although they differ in climate, seasonal length, and seasonal variation in temperature, factors they have in common are low mean air temperatures during the growing season, and the general absence of trees (Billings 1973, Wielgolaski 1997). The term "mountainous alpine tundra" generally applies to vegetation which occurs at high altitudes above the climatic treeline regardless of climatic zone (Nagy & Grabherr 2009), while Arctic and Antarctic tundra is found at high latitudes beyond the altitudinal or latitudinal treeline (Wielgolaski 1997). Thus, the term "subarctic tundra" generally refers to the high elevation tundra that occurs above the tree line at latitudes between  $50^{\circ}$  and  $70^{\circ}$  but lower than the latitudinal limit for tree growth. Mean annual temperatures are low in most tundra ecosystems (<0 °C) (Wiegolaski 1997). Therefore, above- and belowground process rates such as plant growth and decomposition are generally slow compared to other ecosystems, and this is especially true for high latitudinal tundra (Stark 2007). These factors in combination have often resulted in long-term accumulation of soil organic matter. A significant portion of the tundra ecosystem carbon (C) pool is therefore found belowground (Melillo et al. 1990), and so alpine and arctic soils contain a large proportion of the global soil C (Post et al. 1982). While direct human disturbances are relatively low in most tundra ecosystems compared to other biomes (Hannah et al. 1995), there is increasing evidence that tundras are highly responsive to global climate change (e.g. ACIA 2005, IPCC 2007a,b, Wookey et al. 2009). Therefore, a considerable amount of research in these ecosystems is focused on understanding how changes in climate change drivers such as temperature, precipitation and nitrogen deposition might influence key ecosystem properties and processes that control tundra ecosystem functioning.

#### 1.1.1 Nitrogen and Phosphorus and the heterogeneity of tundra

Nitrogen (N) and phosphorous (P) are essential nutrients limiting primary production worldwide (Aerts & Chapin 2000). Nitrogen is commonly described as the main limiting nutrient for plant growth in tundra ecosystems (Tamm 1991, Vitousek & Howarth 1991, Aerts & Chapin 2000). However, colimitation of N and P, or limitation of P, is increasingly recognized as of importance in some tundra areas (e.g. Seastedt & Vaccaro 2001, Soudzilovskaia et al. 2005, Giesler et al. 2011). The relative importance of P versus N in limiting plant productivity can vary across tundra ecosystems due to differences in a range of factors such as N deposition, parent material, soil age (time since glaciation), pH, and concentrations of soluble aluminium (Al), iron (Fe) and calcium (Ca) (Walker & Syers 1976, Brady & Weil 2008, Weintraub 2011). Furthermore, studies from both alpine and arctic tundra show that the limitation of N and/or P for plant productivity can also vary both among individual plant species and tundra vegetation types (e.g. Seastedt & Vaccaro 2001, Giesler et al. 2011, Weintraub 2011). Due to topographic differences that govern wind exposure, snow-depth and local scale hydrology, tundra landscapes commonly consist of a mosaic of different vegetation types which vary in soil moisture and fertility (Billings 1973, Björk et al. 2007). In alpine tundra, increased P limitation in the more fertile and moist areas can be associated with high N deposition and redistribution of N accumulated in snow via melt-water to depressions in the landscape (Weintraub 2011). In ecosystems with lower N deposition such as the Swedish boreal forest (Dentener et al. 2006), influxes of water carrying Fe, Al and Ca ions from surrounding higher areas to down-slope areas, can result not only in increased pH and N availability (Giesler et al. 1998), but also in increased P fixation and thus reduced availability of P for plants and microbes (Giesler et al. 2002, Giesler et al. 2005). Recent evidence suggests that a similar pattern is found at higher latitudes in subarctic tundra (Björk et al. 2007, Giesler et al. 2011, Figure 1). Further, the availability of N and P is regulated by microbial decomposition and mineralization of organic matter, which releases soluble organic N forms, and mineral N and P forms available to plants (Chapin et al. 1978, Stark 2007, Weintraub 2011). As the rates of these processes are controlled by temperature, moisture and the quality of the organic material, changes in climate are likely to greatly influence nutrient availability for tundra plants. Although an increasing amount of evidence suggest that N versus P limitation varies among tundra plant communities, relatively little is known about how the availability and the relative importance of these nutrients in limiting plant growth will be influenced by long-term changes in climate.



*Figure 1.* Simplified illustration of how local scale topography can shape the tundra landscape. Water movement from higher placed sites (left) to shallow depressions (right) is commonly associated with an increase in soil pH and nitrogen availability, and a shift from plant communities dominated by slow-growing plants towards those dominated by faster growing species. In high latitude ecosystems, the movement of water can also be associated with an influx of base cations, Al and Fe; the latter two can form stable complexes with P which leads to an increase in the limitation of P relative to N for plant productivity.

#### 1.1.2 Aboveground and belowground linkages in the tundra landscape

It is well known that interactions between the above- and belowground components of terrestrial communities can greatly influence ecosystem properties and processes (Wardle 2002, Wardle et al. 2004). There are several pathways by which different tundra plant species and functional groups can influence nutrient cycling and soil nutrient availability, for example through differences in nutrient uptake, root exudation and the amount and quality of litter that they produce (e.g. Hobbie 1996, Steltzer & Bowman 1998, Meier et al. 2008). Further, an increasing body of literature shows that plants which dominate in more fertile sites often have a set of traits associated with faster growth, high nutrient acquisition, and high litter quality (e.g., high specific leaf area (SLA) and leaf tissue N-content, and low amounts of phenolic compounds), relative to plants which dominate in less fertile sites and produce more recalcitrant organic material (Wardle 2002, Díaz et al. 2004, Freschet et al. 2010). Evidence from both tundra and other ecosystems have shown that plants adapted to high soil fertility and which produce high quality litter are commonly associated with a more bacterial-based microbial community, compared to those which grow on less fertile soils where the relative dominance of fungi is often higher (Coleman et al. 1983, van der Heijden et al. 2008, Eskelinen et al. 2009). Fungal-based decomposer subsystems generally

promote more conservative cycling of nutrients compared to bacterial-based decomposer subsystems (Wardle et al. 2004, Bardgett 2005, Högberg et al. 2006). Given that soil fertility can shift over short distances in tundra (Figure 1), plant communities which support a more bacterial-based versus those which support a more fungal-based microbial community commonly co-occur as a mosaic in the same tundra landscape (Björk et al. 2007, Eskelinen et al. 2009). Therefore, different tundra vegetation types are likely to differ in terms of several aboveground and belowground properties and in also in how the linkages and feedbacks between them influence soil nutrient cycling processes (Figure 2).



*Figure 2.* Slow-growing plants which dominate on poor soils generally produce low quality organic matter, which decomposes slowly, and supports a more fungal-based microbial community that promotes conservative nutrient cycling (left). Plants which dominate on more fertile soils often produce higher quality N-rich organic matter that decomposes rapidly, and supports a more bacterial-based microbial community which promotes faster nutrient cycling (right).

Increased plant growth and shifts in plant community composition have already been documented in several tundra regions as a result of climate change (e.g. Chapin et al. 1995, Hill & Henry 2011, Wookey et al. 2009). Such shifts are expected to have large consequences for tundra soil microbial community composition and nutrient cycling processes and therefore tundra ecosystem functioning (Hobbie 1996, Wookey et al. 2009). There is still little information about how long-term influences of abiotic factors affect linkages between plant- and microbial communities for contrasting tundra vegetation types, although such information is essential for predicting how future shifts in climate will influence the functioning of tundra ecosystems.

12

#### 1.2 Elevational gradients

Natural gradients act as useful tools in the study of large scale, long-term ecosystem responses to alterations in abiotic factors (Diamond 1986) and are a valuable complement to shorter-term experimental studies (Dunne et al. 2004). Gradients of topography (Giblin et al. 1991) and snow depth (Seastedt & Vaccaro 2001, Liator et al. 2005) have provided much information on how variation in such abiotic factors can influence the composition of plant communities and nutrient cycling processes in tundra ecosystems. As temperature declines predictably with elevation, gradients of elevation are powerful natural experiments for enabling investigation of the long-term impacts of changes in temperature (Fukami & Wardle 2005, Körner 2007). As such, studies along elevational gradients have provided valuable information on how ecosystem properties and processes respond to temperature, and associated climatic factors that change with elevation, for a wide range of ecosystems (e.g. Körner 1989, Dunne et al. 2004, Loomis et al. 2006, Normand et al. 2009, van de Weg et al. 2009). While vegetation characteristics such as plant biomass and productivity are well known to decline with increasing elevation in association with shifts in plant community composition (Wiegolaski 1997, Körner 2007, Jansson et al. 2008, Nagy & Grabherr 2009), our understanding of how microbial communties respond to elevation is limited. Some recent studies have pointed to associated changes in soil microbial community structure with increasing elevation (Bryant et al. 2008, Groffman et al. 2009, Djukic et al. 2010), but others have not (Zhao et al. 2009). In addition, while some have found an increase in elevation (and thus a decline in temperature) to be associated with a decline in soil microbial activity, nutrient mineralization and nitrogen availability (Schinner 1982, Sveinbjörnsson et al. 1995, Hart & Perry 1999, Sjögersten & Wookey 2002), others have revealed contrasting results (Griffiths et al. 2009). Further, there is still a limited understanding of how an increase in elevation simultaneously influences above- and belowground communities and ecosystem processes in treeless tundra ecosystems, although such an approach can provide information on the long-term effect of temperature on tundra ecosystem functioning. Therefore, the main objective of this thesis is to gain further understanding of how elevation and associated shifts in temperature influence N and P dynamics, for two contrasting vegetation types which co-occur in a subarctic tundra, by integrating studies of above- and belowground components through which these nutrients cycle.

### 2 Study system

#### 2.1 Fennoscandian tundra

The Fennoscandian tundra ranges from southern Norway to the northernmost parts of Finland and Norway and thus comprises both alpine tundra south of the polar circle and subarctic tundra in the north. The main parts of the Fennoscandian Mountains were covered by ice during periods of the Pleistocene, and the ice retreat started ~10000 years ago (Wielgolaski 1997). Local-scale topography plays an important role in shaping the Fennoscandian tundra landscape which consists of a mosaic of different vegetation types (Weih 1998, Björk et al. 2007). Vegetation dominated by slower-growing dwarf-shrub species generally occurs on soils with low pH, and low N availability, while vegetation dominated by faster-growing herbaceous species generally occurs in shallow depressions and/or on less acidic soils with higher N availability (Björk et al. 2007, Eskelinen et al. 2009, Figure 1). Recent findings also suggest that local scale topography and hydrology is an important mechanism driving patterns of N versus P limitation in Fennoscandian subarctic tundra (Figure 1), and that the relative importance of P limitation is higher in vegetation which dominates on the more fertile soils (Giesler et al. 2011). Nitrogen deposition over this region is low relative to for high elevation tundra at lower latitudes in Europe, North America and Asia (Dentener et al. 2006). Temperature is a highly limiting factor for primary production in the Fennoscandian tundra (Wiegolaski 1997), and annual air temperature is projected to increase by 3-5 °C within the coming century in these ecosystems (ACIA 2005, IPCC 2007a,b). The Fennoscandian mountains contains large gradients of elevation (and thus temperature), and plant biomass and production generally decline with increasing elevation (Wiegolaski 1997, Jansson et al. 2008); these gradients provide excellent opportunities for

exploring how changes in temperature influence key ecosystem properties and processes in tundra.

#### 2.2 Study site

This thesis is based on studies from an elevational gradient which ranges from 500 m to 1000 m along the north-east facing side of Mt Suorooaivi (1193 m), located 20 km south-east of Abisko, northern Sweden (68°21'N, 18°49'E) (Figure 3).



*Figure 3.* Location of the elevational gradient which is the study system for this thesis. The location of the six sites used in this thesis, ranging from 500 to 1000 m, is marked with filled black circles (lower right corner). The closest town is Abisko, which is located northwest from the study site, and situated in the northernmost part of Sweden (red filled circle). Figure made by I. Tjerngren. © Lantmäteriet, I2011/0032.

The bedrock consists of salic igneous rocks and quartic and phyllitic hard schists. The mean annual precipitation in the area, measured at the Abisko Scientific Research Station (1913-2000), is 310 mm with the highest mean monthly precipitation in July (51 mm) and the lowest in April (12 mm) (Kohler et al. 2006). The treeline at the study site, formed by mountain birch, *Betula pubescens* ssp. *czerepanovii*, is situated at 500 – 600 m (Figure 4). Two types of vegetation, heath and meadow, occur in a mosaic throughout the study area. The meadow vegetation, commonly found in shallow depressions, is characterized by graminoids such as *Anthoxanthum odoratum* and *Festuca ovina*, forbs such as *Saussurea alpina*, *Trollius europaeus* and *Viola biflora*, and sedges such as *Carex bigelowii*. The heath vegetation is characterized by *Betula nana* and ericaceous dwarf-shrubs such as *Vaccinium myrtillus*, *Vaccinium vitis-idaea* and *Empetrum hermaphroditum* (Figure 4). In September 2007, four 2 x 2 m plots were placed in both heath and meadow

vegetation at every 100 m along the gradient, which yielded a total of 48 plots. At 500 m the plots are situated in open mountain-birch forest while those at 600 m are located immediately above the forest line, and plots at 700-1000 m are devoid of trees. The soils on both vegetation types are Leptosols, but with only a thin organic layer on the meadow soils above the treeline.



*Figure 4.* Left; Photograph taken at 800 m in early June 2009 from the heath towards the meadow (marked with a yellow circle) with the top of Mt Suorooaivi (1193 m) in the background. Middle; Meadow vegetation with flowering *Trollius europaeus* (higher statured yellow flowers) and *Viola biflora*, (lower-statured yellow flowers), and the treeline formed by mountain birch (*Betula pubescens* ssp. *czerepanovii*, 550 m) in the background. Right; common heath species, *Empetrum hermaphroditum, Vaccinium uliginosum, Vaccinium vitis-idaea* (upper), and *Betula nana* and *Phyllodoce caerulea* (lower). Photographs by M. Sundqvist (left) and G. Blume-Werry.

The daily mean air temperature during most of the growing season 2008 and 2009 is given in Figure 5. The monthly mean air temperature in July 2008 at 400, 700 and 1000 m along the slope was 13.3 °C, 12.4 °C and 10.6 °C, respectively. The corresponding temperatures in August 2008 were 9.6 °C, 8.2 °C and 6.3 °C. In July 2009, the monthly mean air temperature at 500 m, 700 m and 1000 m were 13.2 °C, 12.3 °C and 10.1 °C, respectively, and the corresponding temperatures in August 2009 were 12.1 °C, 11.8 °C, and 9.9 °C.



*Figure 5*. Daily mean air temperature from June 28 to August 31 2008 at 400, 700 and 1000 m and, from June 28 to August 31 2009 at 500, 700, and 1000 m in the vicinity of the studied plots. Photograph of installation of the temperature logger at 700 m in June 2009 (right). In photo: Gesche Blume-Werry. (Photograph by M. Sundqvist)

Elevational gradients of this type serve as powerful natural experiments to test for the effects of temperature and associated climatic variables that change with elevation on ecosystem processes, provided that other abiotic factors do not co-vary with elevation (Fukami and Wardle 2005, Körner 2007). Summer precipitation at Mt Suorooaivi ranges between 230 and 290 mm and has been found to vary little across elevations in the proximity of the studied area (Karlsson et al. 2005), in accordance with measurements of precipitation during the summer of 2008 at 700 m and 1000 m at the study site (Figure 6). While measurements of winter precipitation and snow depth have not been conducted across the study site, observations in late May and early June 2008-2010 point to a later snow melt in the meadow compared to in the heath vegetation, and at elevations just above the forest line compared to at higher elevations. The amount, distribution and duration of snow are well recognized as important drivers of vegetation patterns and ecosystem processes across topographic gradients in tundra, for example through influencing freeze-thaw events, plant and soil processes (Fisk et al. 1998, Buckeridge & Grogan 2010), nutrient availability (Bowman 1992, Weintraub 2011), plant-herbivore interactions (Torp et al. 2010) and pathogen outbreaks (Olofsson et al. 2011). Therefore, to minimize differences in snow depth and snow prolongation across the study site, plots which were still under snow in early June 2008 were excluded prior to sampling and replaced with new plots on snow free ground. Further, plots were selected with the same aspect (northeast facing), parent material and similar slopes (between 4° and 8°), so climate is the principal abiotic factor that varies with elevation across this study site.



*Figure 6.* a) Accumulated precipitation (mm), and b) daily precipitation (mm), during the summer 2008, at 700 and 1000 m at the study site.

#### 2.3 Objectives

The overarching goal of this thesis is to study the effect of elevation on N and P dynamics for two contrasting vegetation types which co-occur in the Swedish subarctic tundra. Paper I explores how aboveground factors such as plant community composition change with elevation and how this is associated with shifts in N and P availability and microbial community composition. Paper II focuses on the effect of elevation on leaf and litter traits and how this influences litter quality and litter decomposability. Paper III explores the effect of elevation on leaf and litter traits the effect of elevation are explored both within- and across-species, as well as at the community (whole-plot) level. Paper IV explores how soil nutrient dynamics and microbial biomass is influenced by elevation.

Specifically, the questions for each paper are:

- I. Does N and P availability decline with an increase in elevation, and how is this linked to shifts in the above- and belowground community for heath and meadow vegetation in subarctic tundra?
- II. Is an increase in elevation associated with a shift in leaf and litter traits towards those traits which are associated with higher nutrient conservation, low litter quality and low litter decomposability, and is the effect of elevation similar for heath and meadow vegetation?
- III. Do leaf litter phenolics increase with elevation and is the effect of elevation similar for heath and meadow vegetation?
- IV. Does net N and P mineralization decline with elevation and is this associated with a shift in microbial biomass C, N and P? Further, are these patterns similar for heath and meadow vegetation across the growing season?

By addressing these questions in combination the aim of this thesis is to gain further understanding of how elevation and associated abiotic factors such as temperature influence key ecosystem processes in a subarctic tundra landscape.

### 3 Materials and Methods

Papers I-IV of this thesis are all based on studies from the elevational gradient described above.

#### 3.1 Field sampling

Paper I is based on above- and belowground measurements in heath and meadow vegetation across the elevational gradient, during the field season of 2008. A vegetation survey was performed in a  $1 \times 1$  m subplot within each of the 48 plots ( $2 \times 2$  m). For each plot, plant species richness was determined and the total cover of each species was measured by point quadrat analysis (Goodall 1952) through recording the total number of times the vegetation of each species was intercepted from a total of 100 downwards projecting points in each plot (Wardle et al. 2003a). This cover data was also used for determining Simpson's diversity index and total vegetation density.

Further, in Paper I, humus and mineral soil were sampled in the 2 x 2 m plots outside the 1 x 1 m subplots used for the vegetation survey. A minimum of five soil cores (45 mm diameter) were taken, and split into humus and the top 5 cm of mineral soil. Samples from each plot were then bulked to yield one bulk sample of humus and one of mineral soil. Both humus and mineral soil samples were analyzed for soil nutrients, pH and bulk density and, the microbial properties of humus samples were also analyzed for microbial phospholipid fatty acids (PLFA).

To study the effect of elevation on leaf and litter traits and litter decomposability, both within- and across species as well as at the whole-plot level (Paper II), fresh foliage was collected for 4 - 6 species in 10 x 10 m plots, centered around each of the 2 x 2 m plots, between 26 June - 27 July 2008 (Figure 7). This foliage was used to determine N and P concentration, leaf dry matter content (LDMC) and SLA. This yielded a total of 18 species; seven

species from heath and 11 species from meadow. For the same species, senesced litter was collected during 7-17 September 2008 for analysis of N and P content and for measurement of litter decomposability.

To explore the effect of elevation on litter phenolic properties (Paper III), senesced leaf litter was also collected from three to four species in each  $10 \times 10$  m plot during September 7-17 2008. For this study, a total of 13 species were collected; three species from the heath, eight species from the meadow, and two species were collected in both heath and meadow.

In Papers II and III, species were selected to ensure that the commonest species at different elevations and those species which occurred across a wide range or the entire gradient were sampled, to facilitate the exploration of both across- and within-species leaf and litter trait responses to elevation.



*Figure 7*. Soil sampling in the meadow at 1000 m (left) and leaf collection in the heath at 800 m (right). In photographs, Maja Sundqvist (left) and Kerstin Gonschorrek (right). Photographs by T Logan (left) and M Sundqvist (right).

Paper IV is based on measurements of N and P dynamics across the study site performed on each of three occasions (July, August and September) throughout the growing season of 2009. For this study, humus was sampled to full depth within each of the 2 x 2 m plots across the gradient. For each sample, net mineralization of N and P and net amino-N consumption was determined *in situ* using the buried-bag technique (Eno 1960, Adams et al. 1989). As such, a minimum of four cores (45 mm diameter, Figure 7) were taken in each plot and then mixed together to form one bulk sample for each plot. Each sample was then split, and put into two semi-permeable polyethylene bags. One bag was



brought back to the lab immediately after sampling for measurements of pH, moisture and organic matter content, and concentrations of amino-N and mineral N and P. The other bag was buried in the humus layer in the same plot from which it was sampled and incubated in the field for 28-29 days before being analyzed for exactly the same soil properties as each pre-incubated soil sample. For the August and September sampling occasions, microbial biomass C, N and P was measured on the pre-incubated humus soil samples.

#### 3.2 Methodological aspects

#### 3.2.1 Soil nutrient measurements

In Papers I and IV, soil pH was measured on fresh soil samples after shaking over night in 50 ml de-ionized water, and organic matter content was determined by loss on ignition on subsamples of fresh soil after oven-drying (105°C, 12 h) and placement in muffle furnace (550°C, 4h). A subsample of fresh soil was extracted with 80 ml 1 M KCl and analyzed for concentrations of  $PO_4^{3-}$ ,  $NO_3^{2-}$  and  $NH_4^+$  by colorimetry on an AutoAnalyzer III (SEAL Analytical, Kontram, OmniProcess AB, Sweden). In Paper IV these extracts were also analyzed for concentrations of amino-N (leucine-equivalent) by colorimetry, using ninhydrin and lithium acetate as reagents and leucine as a standard (Moore 1968). In Paper I total soil C and N were measured on an elemental analyzer, and total P and Ca were analyzed using a spectrometer after acid digestion (HNO<sub>3</sub> in an autoclave at 120°C), on dried and ground humus and mineral soil.

#### 3.2.2 Soil microbial measurements

In Paper I, the soil microbial community composition in humus soil was assessed with the phospholipid fatty-acid analysis (PLFA) technique (Bligh & Dyer 1959). The method used followed that of Frostegård et al. (1991), where extracted lipids were fractionated into neutral lipids, glycolipids and polar lipids on silic acid columns by successive eluation with chloroform, acetone and methanol. The methanol fraction, which contains phospholipids, was further subjected to mild alkaline methanolysis in order to transform the fatty acids into free methyl esters and analyzed on a gas chromatograph. From the total number of fatty acids identified, the PLFA's used to indicate bacteria and fungi followed those of Frostegård & Bååth (1996), the markers used to indicate actinobacteria followed those of Lechevalier (1977) and Kroppenstedt (1985), and the marker used as an indicator of arbuscular mycorrhiza followed that of Olsson (1999).

In Paper IV, microbial C and N were determined by CHCl<sub>3</sub> fumigationextraction (Brookes et al. 1985, Vance et al. 1987). Unfumigated and fumigated (24 h) soil samples were extracted with 0.5 M K<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> and filtered through Munktell 00H filter paper. After fifty-fold dilution, organic C and N in the extracts were measured by automated combustion (TOC-V cph analyzer; Shimadzu, Tokyo, Japan). Microbial P was determined on the same soil samples by a simultaneous liquid fumigation and extraction method with anion resins in bicarbonate form for 16 h (Kuono et el. 1995) but using hexanol instead of chloroform as a fumigant (McLaughlin et al. 1986). Resins were eluted with 0.1 M NaCl/HCl and phosphorus in the extracts was measured by molybdate colorimetry. As extractability factors used to convert microbial C, N and P into actual biomass values are known to be soil-specific and therefore vary considerably among different soils (Oberson et al. 1997, Turner et al. 2002), microbial C, N and P were presented as relative values, i.e. the difference between the fumigated and unfumigated fractions for each element (Paper IV).

#### 3.2.3 Leaf and litter traits and weighted averages

In Paper II, LDMC was determined on green foliage by calculating the ratio of the mass after oven-drying to constant mass and the mass before drying, and SLA was determined as the ratio of leaf area to leaf dry mass. Foliage and litter N and P content were determined on dried and ground (Ball Mill, Retsch MM 310) material by Kjeldahl digestion followed by automated colometric methods (Technicon Instruments 1977).

In Paper III, total phenolic content, total tannin content and protein complexation capacity was measured on litter water extracts following Garnett et al. (2004) and Joanisse et al. (2008). A subsample of 0.3 g ground litter (Ball Mill, Retsch MM 310) and 100 mL deionized water were left to shake for 24 h, after which samples were filtered first through coarse filters, followed by filtering through 0.2  $\mu$ g disposable filters under vacuum. The Prussian blue technique (Stern et al. 1996) was used to measure total extractable phenolics using catechin (+/-) as a standard. Total tannins were measured by the Acidbutanol method (Porter et al. 1986), using procyanidin B2 (Sigma-Aldrich) as a standard. The protein complexation capacity (PCC) of each litter extract was measured using the method described by Gundale et al. (2010) in which an external protein (Bovine Serum Albimun, BSA) was added to each litter extract was measured.

In order to explore the effect of vegetation type (heath and meadow) and elevation on leaf and litter traits at the whole plot level (Papers II and III), a

weighted average approach was used. For each variable, a plot weighted average was calculated by weighting all species according to their relative abundance in each plot, which yields a single value for each plot (Garnier et al. 2007, Fortunel et al. 2009). The relative abundance data for each species was obtained by point quadrat analysis (Goodall 1952), as described above. As such, for each variable the weighted average value for each of the 48 plots was calculated according to the following equation, described by Garnier et al. (2007):

$$trait_{aggr} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} p_i \times trait_i$$

where  $\text{trait}_{aggr}$  is the aggregated value for that leaf or litter trait for all species collected in that plot,  $p_i$  is the abundance of species *i* as a portion of the total abundance of all species collected in that plot, and  $\text{trait}_i$  is the value of the leaf or litter trait for species *i*.

#### 3.2.4 Litter decomposition assay

In Paper II the decomposability of each litter sample was determined by a standardized decomposition assay as described by Wardle et al. (2002). This method enables determination of the relative decomposability of different litters under standardized conditions and is therefore a powerful method in assessing relative differences of litter quality and decomposability among and within species (Wardle et al. 2009). Here, Petri-dishes (9 cm diameter) were two-thirds filled with a standardized humus substrate and a dish of nylon mesh (1 mm holes) was placed on the surface of the substrate. Dried litter (cut into 5 mm fragments when necessary) was placed on top of the mesh. The Petridishes were then sealed with tape to minimize water loss and incubated at 22°C for 119 days after which all remaining litter was removed, rinsed and dried and weighed for determination of litter mass loss. For each litter sample from each plot, three Petri-dishes were set up with 1 g litter in each Petri-dish (except when insufficient litter was available in which case one or two Petri dishes were used). For each species in each plot, the material left after decomposition was bulked and ground and further analyzed for N and P by Kjeldahl digestion followed by automated colometric methods, as described above. For each litter sample, nutrient release during decomposition was calculated as the total mass × nutrient content prior to incubation minus that after incubation (Wardle et al. 2002).

To assess the decomposability of each litter sample as well as N and P release during decomposition at the whole plot level, a weighted average approach was used exactly as described above.

#### 3.3 Statistical analysis

In Papers I-III the effect of vegetation type and elevation on each response variable measured (i.e. species richness, Simpson's diversity, vegetation density, nutrient concentrations, microbial measures, leaf and litter traits, litter decomposability) was analyzed by two way Analysis of Variance (ANOVA). When ANOVA yielded significant treatment effects differences among means was further analyzed by using the Least Significant Difference (LSD) test at P = 0.05, with *P*-value adjustment to reduce Type I Error following the method of Benjamini and Hochberg (1995) (Paper I), or by Tukey's honestly significant difference (h.s.d.) at P = 0.05 (Papers II and III). In Papers II-III the effect of elevation on leaf and litter traits, and decomposability within individual species, was analyzed by one way ANOVA; when effects of elevation were significant, differences among elevations were further explored by Tukey's h.s.d. at P = 0.05.

In Paper IV, the effect of sampling month, vegetation type and elevation on nutrient concentrations, net mineralization of N and P, net amino-N consumption and microbial C, N and P were analyzed by Repeated Measures ANOVA, and differences among months were further explored with Bonferroni-correction at P = 0.05. When significant main effects of elevation were found, differences among elevations for each month within each vegetation type were further analyzed by Tukey's h.s.d. at P = 0.05.

In Paper II, correlation analysis was used to explore the relationship between leaf and litter traits and litter mass loss and nutrient release during decomposition. In this thesis, correlation analysis was also used to explore the relationship of net N and P mineralization and net amino-N consumption with soil moisture (data from Paper IV), and the relationship of phenolic properties (data from Paper III) with mean growing season net N and P mineralization (data from Paper IV). In Paper I, linear regression was used to explore the effect of temperature on each plant and microbial response variable by using measurements of mean growing season temperature across the gradient (Figure 5), to confirm unidirectional trends identified through ANOVA. To explore the effect of elevation on across-species leaf and litter traits and decomposability in Papers II-III, the average value for each trait or process for each species across all elevations was calculated, as well as the mean elevation for which that species occurred. This data was then analyzed by linear regression with each species serving as an independent data point, as described by Wardle et al. (2009).

In Paper I, multivariate statistics were used to explore the relationship between the plant and microbial communities as well as their association with soil abiotic properties. The plant species data set was first subjected to

detrended correspondence analysis (DCA) which revealed a gradient length of > 4 SD for the first axis, indicative of a unimodal response (ter Braak and Šmilauer 2002). To determine the relationship between plant species composition and soil abiotic properties across the 48 plots, the plant species data set was therefore subjected to a constrained canonical correspondance analysis (CCA) (ter Braak 1986). To correct for any colinearity between pH and elevation, soil pH was used as a covariable, and all other abiotic soil properties were used as explanatory variables. Each explanatory variable that explained an additional amount of variation at P > 0.05 (as determined using Monte Carlo permutation tests with 999 unrestricted permutations) was retained by forward selection (ter Braak and Šmilauer 2002). The sample scores for the plots derived from the CCA were further analyzed for effects of vegetation type and elevation by two way ANOVA, with means compared using the LSD test with *P*-value correction according to Benjamini and Hochberg (1995).

To further explore the relationship between microbial community composition, humus abiotic factors, and dominant plant species in Paper I, the microbial data set was first analyzed by DCA, which revealed a gradient length of the first axis < 2 SD, indicative of a linear response (ter Braak & Šmilauer 2002). The microbial data set was therefore analyzed by constrained (partial) Redundancy Analysis (RDA) with species standardized by error variance, and with plant and soil abiotic factors as explanatory variables and pH as a covariable as described above. Each explanatory variable that explained an additional amount of variation at P > 0.05 (determined using Monte Carlo permutation tests as described above) was retained by forward selection. This method enables the determination of the variance in microbial community composition explained by abiotic soil properties and plant species. Thus, the amount of variance explained by each of the two groups of explanatory variables was determined by variance partitioning (Borcard et al. 1992). The sample scores derived from the RDA were further analyzed by two way ANOVA to test for the effect of vegetation type and elevation on microbial community composition. When a significant effect of elevation was detected, differences among means were further explored by the LSD test as described above.

In Paper I, all univariate tests were performed using R 2.7.2., and all multivariate analyses were performed using CANOCO 4.5. In Paper II, all analysis were performed using SPSS Statistics 17.0. In Papers III and IV, all analyses were performed using SPSS (PASW) statistics 18.0.

### 4 Results and Discussion

#### 4.1 Characteristics of two contrasting tundra vegetation types

This thesis focuses on how an increase in elevation influences two vegetation types: heath and meadow. The heath vegetation is found in less fertile patches and is dominated by dwarf-shrubs, and the meadow vegetation is found on more fertile soils in shallow depressions and is dominated by herbaceous species. Papers I-IV showed that these two vegetation types differ in terms of several important above- and belowground properties and processes (Figure 8), which are now discussed.

First, the meadow soils supported a higher plant species richness, and had higher pH and  $NH_4^+$  concentrations but lower C:N ratios compared to the heath (Papers I and IV). Meadow soils also had higher net N mineralization rates, fungal:bacterial ratios and microbial biomass C, N and P values compared to the heath (Papers I and IV). These results are generally consistent with previous findings from subarctic tundra showing that soil pH is an important determinant of soil fertility and hence of plant (Gough et al. 2000) and microbial properties (Eskelinen et al. 2009). Other studies have shown that high soil pH and fungal:bacterial ratios and low C:N ratios are often indicative of high nutrient turnover rates (Bardgett 2005, Högberg et el. 2006), and the results from Paper I and IV are therefore indicative of higher N turnover rates in the meadow than in the heath.

Second, plant species which dominated in the meadow produced leaves with higher SLA, tissue N-content, and lower LDMC, compared to plants which dominated in the heath (Paper II, Figure 8). These results are consistent with literature showing that plants which dominate in more fertile sites generally have a set of leaf traits which are associated with nutrient acquisition and high growth rates relative to those which are adapted to less fertile sites (Wardle et al. 2004, Díaz et al. 2004). Leaf litter from the meadow plants also

had higher decomposability and released a higher amount of nutrients during decomposition relative to that from heath plants (Paper II). This is consistent with the findings of several studies that leaf traits act as strong determinants of leaf litter quality (Killingbeck 1996, Cortez et al. 2007) and ultimately litter decomposability (Cornelissen et al. 2004, Kazakou et al. 2006, Cornwell et al. 2008, Fortunel et al. 2009). As such, these findings further reinforce a growing literature that shows that plant species adapted to more fertile soils often produce N-rich litter of higher quality which decomposes faster and promote a more bacterial based-based soil food web, relative to those that are adapted to poorer soils (Coleman et al. 1983, Wardle 2002, van der Heijden et al. 2008, Figure 2).

Third, the results from Paper III revealed that the heath vegetation produced litter that was higher in total tannins than that from the meadow (Figure 8). This is partly in line with theories that plants which dominate in less fertile sites invest more C into secondary metabolites compared to those dominating in more fertile sites (Bryant et al. 1983, Coley et al. 1985). However, and inconsistent with this theory, the total phenol content did not differ between the vegetation types. Surprisingly, the results from Paper III also revealed that meadow plants produced litter with a higher amount of phenolic compounds that have a high capacity to complex proteins relative to the heath plants (Hagerman 1987, Hättenschwiler & Vitousek 2000, Joanisse et al. 2007), and therefore potentially have a greater capacity to influence soil nutrient cycling processes (Northup et al. 1995, Kraus et al. 2003). Therefore, these results add to recent findings that herbaceous plants dominating in more fertile soils in Fennoscandian mountains can produce high amounts of total phenolics (Saetnan & Batzli 2009). They also provide further support for suggestions that predictions of plant C allocation to secondary metabolites cannot solely be based on variation in abiotic factors such as soil fertility (Hamilton et al. 2001).

Finally, the findings in Papers I and IV showed that available soil  $PO_4^{3-}$  concentrations were generally higher in the heath than in the meadow vegetation (Figure 8). The results from Paper II also showed that N:P ratios of leaves and litter, which are powerful indicators of the relative importance of N versus P limitation (e.g. Koerselman & Meuleman 1996, Aerts & Chapin 2000, Güsewell et el. 2003) were lower in the heath compared to the meadow. In addition, resorption proficiency, (i.e., nutrient concentration in senesced litter), commonly used as a measure of the ability for a plant to withdraw nutrients prior to senescence (Killingbeck 1996, Richardson et al. 2005), was similar for both vegetation types for P but higher in the meadow for N (Paper II). This overall pattern could be due to an influx of Ca in the meadow (Paper I) that is driven by local-scale topography and hydrochemistry, and which promotes the

formation of Ca-phosphates that reduce the availability of P (Tunesi et al. 1999, Giesler et al. 2011). In any case, these results highlight how the relative importance of N and P limitation can vary across vegetation types which cooccur in the same tundra landscape (Weintraub 2011) and further support that P availability is higher in heath than meadow vegetation in Swedish subarctic tundra (Giesler et al. 2011).

In summary, Papers I-IV show that two vegetation types which co-occur in the Swedish subarctic tundra, and across the elevational gradient forming the basis of this thesis, differ fundamentally in several aboveground and belowground properties and processes (Figure 8).



*Figure 8.* A summary of significant differences between the heath vegetation (dominated by dwarf-shrubs) and the meadow vegetation (dominated by herbaceous species) in above- and belowground properties and processes across the study site (Papers I-IV).

# 4.2 The effect of elevation on aboveground and belowground properties and processes

#### 4.2.1 Linking N and P availability and plant and microbial communities

Paper I explored the effect of elevation on soil N and P availability and associated shifts in plant and microbial community composition in both tundra heath and meadow vegetation. For the heath vegetation, an increase in elevation was associated with a decrease in soil  $NH_4^+$  and  $PO_4^{3-}$  concentrations, and the soil fungal:bacterial ratio was lowest at the lower elevations. As such, these findings are broadly consistent with previous studies showing how increasing elevation can be associated with declining nutrient availability (Sveinbjörnsson et al. 1995, Hart & Perry 1999), and studies revealing that low

nutrient availability is often associated with a more fungal-based microbial community (Coleman et al. 1983, Wardle 2002, van der Heijden et al. 2008). However, belowground properties for the meadow vegetation showed quite a different response, in that increasing elevation was never associated with a decline in available soil nutrients for the meadow. Instead,  $NH_4^+$  and  $PO_4^{3-}$  concentrations often varied significantly but idiosyncratically with elevation, and were greatest at the highest elevations for the mineral soil. This is inconsistent with previous findings of low nutrient availability at high elevations (Sveinbjörnsson et al. 1995, Hart & Perry 1999). In addition, the fungal:bacterial ratio was highest at mid-elevations for the meadow, and increasing elevation was associated with a much greater shift in microbial community composition for the meadow relative to the heath. As such, these results highlight that heath and meadow differ greatly not only in several belowground properties (Figure 8), but also in the responses of these properties to elevation.

Further, Paper I also revealed that the heath and meadow vegetation differed in terms of aboveground responses to elevation. For example, vegetation density was unresponsive to elevation for the heath but was highest at the two lowest elevations for the meadow. In addition, while it is well known that plant characteristics and community composition can shift with elevation (Nagy & Grabherr 2009, Körner 2007, Wiegolaski 1997, Jansson et al. 2008), Paper I found that increasing elevation led to a much greater turnover of plant species and plant functional groups in the meadow than in the heath. Further, species which dominated at different elevations were often associated with nutrient and microbial properties at specific elevations. As such, the differences in plant community responses to elevation for the two vegetation types could account for the contrasting effects of elevation on belowground properties between them. Tundra species and functional groups can differ in terms of nutrient uptake, the amount and quality of the litter they produce, and in their and root exudates, all which can influence microbial properties and soil nutrient availability (e.g. Hobbie 1996, Steltzer & Bowman 1998, Nordin et al. 2004, Miller et al. 2007, Meier et al. 2008). In this light, changes in climate have been found to exert a strong indirect influence on soil processes by driving shifts in plant species and functional groups (Kardol et al. 2010). The findings of strong but idiosyncratic effect of elevation on nutrient availability for the meadow might therefore be associated with a high turnover of species in response to elevation. As such, the results from Paper I suggest that while shifts in elevation (and thus temperature) can have direct effects on nutrient availability through controlling microbial activity (Schinner 1982) and soil process rates (Hart & Perry 1999, Sjögersten & Wookey 2002), plant species

and functional groups that dominate different portions of the elevational gradient can also strongly influence soil processes and nutrient availability. These findings support the view that shifts in tundra plant community composition as a result of a changing climate can influence linkages and feedback mechanisms between the above- and belowground components (Wookey et al. 2009). They also highlight how direct and indirect effects of changes in temperature may vary considerably among tundra heath and meadow vegetation.

#### 4.2.2 Plant leaf traits, litter quality and decomposability

In Paper II the effect of elevation on plant functional leaf and litter traits, and litter decomposability, was explored both for those species which dominated at different portions along the elevational gradient and for individual species that spanned a larger portion of the gradient. In addition, in Paper II, a communityweighted average approach was used to further explore how leaf and litter traits, and litter decomposability, responded to elevation for the heath and meadow vegetation at the whole plot level.

#### The effect of elevation across- and within-species

At the across-species level (with each species represented as a single data point) those species which dominated at higher elevations had lower SLA, and leaf and litter P concentrations compared to those species which dominated at lower elevations. The results also showed that while LDMC and tissue N concentrations were unresponsive to elevation across species, leaf and litter N:P ratios increased with elevation, indicative of an increase in the limitation of P relative to N (Koerselman & Meuleman 1996, Aerts & Chapin 2000, Güsewell et el. 2003). These results are in line with suggestions that species which are adapted to different portions of an environmental gradient often differ in trait characteristics (Körner 1989, Kazakou et al. 2006, Wardle et al. 2009). Though, they are inconsistent with global patterns of a positive relationship between temperature and leaf N:P ratios (Reich & Oleksyn 2004). However, the results from Paper II also show that plants adapted to higher elevations have a set of traits which are associated with lower growth rates and higher conservation of nutrients (Freschet et al. 2010). One potential explanation for the increase in N:P ratios with elevation might thus be that slow growing heterotrophic, and sometimes also autotrophic organisms often have lower tissue P relative to N concentrations (Sterner and Elser 2002). Further, there was high within-species variability in trait characteristics for each of five species that spanned a large portion of the elevational gradient. However, species often differed in which traits were responsive to elevation,

and leaf and litter traits only sometimes shifted in a manner indicative of higher conservation of nutrients at higher elevations. Therefore, the results from Paper II provides further support for the growing number of studies finding that traits of individual species can be highly responsive to environmental gradients (Crews et al. 1995, Oleksyn et al. 2003, Albert et al. 2010) such as elevation (Kang et al. 2011), but highlights that the strength and direction of these responses can vary greatly among species. Consistent with the results of leaf trait responses to elevation at the across-species level, tissue N:P ratios consistently increased with elevation within all five species that spanned a large portion of the elevational gradient. These results provide further evidence that the limitation of P relative to N increases with elevation across this study site.

The results from Paper II revealed that litter decomposability and nutrient release during decomposition did not decline with elevation at the acrossspecies level (Paper II). Shifts in functional leaf traits across species have been shown to drive shifts in litter decomposability along environmental gradients in other ecosystems (Wardle et al. 2009), and litter decomposability of tundra species has previously been shown to be responsive to elevation (Schinner 1982) and temperature (Hobbie 1996). However, the results from Paper II show that those leaf and litter traits that are responsive to elevation across species in this study system are not necessarily the same as those that drive litter decomposability. Further, litter decomposability never consistently declined with elevation at the within species level. However, litter decomposability within individual species often varied greatly among different elevations. In addition, the release of P from litter during decomposition declined with elevation for two evergreen dwarf-shrubs: E. hermaphroditum and V. vitis-idaea. These results add to the findings in Paper I, by suggesting that within-species shifts in litter quality may also greatly influence soil processes linked to nutrient availability across this gradient. Therefore, these results are consistent with increasing evidence that within-species variability can be important in driving decomposition along environmental gradients (Wardle et al. 2009, Classen et al. 2007). In addition, as different traits were often important for driving litter mass loss for different species, they provide further evidence that trait-decomposition relationships can vary greatly among species (Hobbie 1996).

#### The effect of elevation on heath and meadow communities

Community-level traits measures, derived using plot-weighted averages, were often responsive to elevation for both vegetation types. However, the results from Paper II revealed that there were important differences between the heath and the meadow in how trait characteristics and trait-decomposition relationships responded to elevation. Leaf and litter traits, such as N:P ratios, SLA and LDMC were more responsive to elevation for the meadow than for the heath vegetation. In addition, trait values more consistently shifted with increasing elevations towards those associated with higher nutrient conservation for the meadow. Hence, while these results highlight that functional traits at the whole community level can be highly responsive to underlying environmental gradients (Cortez et al. 2007, Fortunel et al. 2009), they also highlight that the direction of such shifts (and the consequences for belowground properties and properties) are likely to differ across functionally contrasting vegetation types. The results from Paper II indicate that for plant communities dominated by herbaceous species which are adapted to more fertile soils, functional traits are more responsive to shifts in elevation and therefore temperature, relative to communities on poorer soils. In this light, it has recently been shown that plant functional traits and trait-decomposition relationships are more responsive across environmental gradients for which there is a high turnover of species (Wardle et al. 2009). Further, and in line with such suggestions, Paper II also revealed that litter decomposability and nutrient release during decomposition was lowest at higher elevations for the meadow, but displayed no simple relationship with elevation for the heath. This was because for the meadow, litter decomposability was more often related to those traits that were unidirectionally related to elevation, compared to for the heath vegetation. In combination, these results reveal how differences in community functional trait responses to elevation (and thus temperature) among vegetation types, can lead to highly contrasting effects on litter decomposability, litter nutrient release and thus nutrient cycling within the same tundra landscape.

#### 4.2.3 Phenolic properties of plant litter

Plant secondary metabolites such as phenolics are C rich compounds well known to act as herbivory defenses (Coley et al. 1985, Joanisse et al. 2007). However, they can also act as important determinants of litter quality and litter decomposability, and thus nutrient cycling. Through their litter "afterlife effects", phenolic compounds can greatly influence litter decomposition, microbial nutrient immobilization and soil nutrient availability (Kraus et al. 2003, Cornelissen et al. 2004). Therefore, understanding how shifts in elevation influences tundra plant C allocation into secondary metabolites such as phenolics can provide useful information about how changes in temperature may indirectly influence ecosystem processes which govern soil nutrient availability in these systems.

It has previously been predicted that increased environmental stress and nutrient limitation should result in higher plant C allocation into secondary metabolites such as phenolics (Bryant et al. 1983, Coley et al. 1985). As temperature declines with elevation, and several leaf and litter traits shift in a manner indicative of higher nutrient limitation at higher elevations (Paper II), it was hypothesized in Paper III that increasing elevation would also lead to an increase in phenolics. However, in contrast to this prediction, the results from Paper III showed that at the across-species level, total phenolic content declined with elevation while all other phenolic properties were unresponsive. In addition, while total phenolic content increased with elevation within one of the heath-species present along the entire gradient (V.vitis-idaea), all phenolic properties measured instead declined with elevation within another (E. hermaphroditum). For the other three species which occupied a large elevational range, phenolic properties were mostly unresponsive to elevation. Further, at the level of the whole-plant community (determined using plotweighted averages), only the total tannin content in the meadow vegetation was highest at the highest elevation, and all other phenolic properties were either unresponsive to elevation or highest at lower elevations. Notably, those phenolic compounds which have a capacity to complex proteins (Hagerman 1987, Hättenschwiler and Vitousek 2000, Joanisse et al. 2007), and thereby greatly reduce N mineralization (Northrup et al. 1995) and plant N availability (Kraus et al. 2003) peaked at the lowest elevations. As such, the results from Paper III mostly contrast with predictions of increasing plant polyphenolic production with increased environmental stress or nutrient limitation (Bryant et al. 1983, Coley et al. 1985). They further contrast with suggestions of increased plant phenolic content in response to lower temperatures, as a protection against oxidative stress and photodamage under reduced photosynthesis (Close & McArthur 2002). Instead, they are consistent with previous findings of positive relationships between temperature and phenolic content in tundra plants (Jonasson et al. 1986, Graglia et al. 2001, Hansen et al. 2006) as well as with studies which have found that plants which occur on more fertile soils can produce higher amounts of phenolics (Wardle et al. 2003b, Gundale et al. 2010). In addition, the results from Paper III further complement those in Paper I, by highlighting that plants which occur at different elevations across the gradient differ in terms of their litter afterlife effects on soil processes such as mineralization and nutrient availability.

The results in Paper III further add to the findings in Paper II, and showed that responsiveness of phenolic properties to elevation can vary greatly among contrasting tundra vegetation types. Specifically, all measured phenolic properties were more responsive to elevation for the meadow vegetation than

the heath. Hence, the findings from Paper III provides additional support for suggestions that litter trait responses to underlying environmental gradients may be greater when they are associated with a higher turnover of species (Wardle et al. 2009, Paper II) which is the case here for the meadow compared to the heath (Paper I). Finally, these results suggest that the effects of elevation (and therefore temperature) on soil processes known to be influenced by phenolics such as litter decomposition (Cornelissen et al. 2004), N mineralization (Northrup et al. 1995, Table 2) and nutrient availability (Kraus et al. 2003), are likely to be greater for tundra vegetation dominated by herbaceous species than for that dominated by dwarf-shrubs.

#### 4.2.4 N and P dynamics

Future global warming is projected to influence nutrient cycling in high latitude tundra ecosystems, both directly by influencing microbial process rates, and indirectly by driving shifts in plant community composition and hence plant-soil linkages (Hobbie 1996, Robinson 2002, Stark 2007, Wookey et al. 2007). Therefore, in Paper IV, the effect of elevation on soil N and P availability, net N and P mineralization, net amino-N consumption, and microbial biomass C, N and P, was explored for heath and meadow vegetation across a growing season. The results from Paper IV revealed that amino-N concentrations sometimes increased with elevation for the heath, but showed variable responses to elevation for the meadow. In contrast, while  $NH_4^+$ concentrations were mostly unresponsive to elevation for the heath, they were much more responsive for the meadow where they were highest at higher elevations. Further, while the net amino-N consumption rate had variable responses to elevation for both vegetation types, the net N mineralization rates were mostly unaffected by elevation for the heath, but were again highly responsive to elevation for the meadow where they were always highest at the highest elevation. Hence, these results highlight how increasing elevation may have vastly contrasting effects on N cycling processes when different vegetation types are considered. They are also generally inconsistent with some previous studies that have found increasing elevation to be associated with a decline in N mineralization and N availability (Sveinbjörnsson et al. 1995, Hart & Perry 1999, Paper I). In addition, while net N mineralization was sometimes positively related to soil moisture for the meadow, variation in soil moisture could not explain the overall pattern of mineralization rates in this study (Table 1).

Table 1. Pearson's correlation coefficient between soil moisture content (%  $g^{-1}$  OM) and net N and P mineralization and net amino-N consumption (mg  $g^{-1}$  OM) in July, August and September 2009 for heath and meadow vegetation across an elevational gradient.

		Heath			Meadow		
		$N_{min}$	amino-N <sub>co</sub>	$\mathbf{P}_{\min}$	$N_{min}$	amino-N <sub>co</sub>	$\mathbf{P}_{min}$
July	Soil moisture	0.359	0.650**	0.391	0.328	0.236	-0.056
August	Soil moisture	-0.176	-0.220	0.596**	0.464*	0.308	-0.061
September	Soil moisture	0.118	-0.340	0.205	0.691**	0.065	0.044

min = mineralization; co = consumption. For all correlations n = 24, except between moisture content and net N mineralization for the meadow where n = 23. \*,\*\*Correlation coefficient is significantly different to 0 at P = 0.05 and 0.01, respectively.

Another factor known to be a strong regulator of microbial uptake and release of nutrients in tundra is variation in availability of C for the microflora (Schmidt et al. 1997). In this light, the mean growing season net N mineralization and amino-N consumption rates were positively correlated with leaf litter tannin content (Paper III) for the meadow, but there was no such relationship for the heath (Table 2). In addition, experimental warming studies have sometimes found higher net N mineralization rates at lower temperatures in subarctic tundra soils (Jonasson et al. 1993, Rinnan et al. 2007). The high net N mineralization at the highest elevation for the meadow may thus also reflect a lower microbial N demand, and thus lower N immobilization, at lower temperatures (Rinnan et al. 2007). In contrast, the generally low response of net N mineralization to elevation for the heath may point to an absence of any clear effect of temperature on N mineralization in this highly N limited vegetation type, which is consistent with findings from warming experiments of subarctic heath soils (Jonasson et al. 1993).

In contrast to soil N responses to elevation, the results from Paper IV showed that  $PO_4^{3-}$  concentrations often declined with increasing elevation for both heath and meadow. Further,  $PO_4^{3-}$  concentrations were more responsive to elevation for the heath compared to the meadow. These results reinforce findings in Paper I that soil P availability is more unidirectionally responsive to elevation for the heath compared to the meadow, and those in Paper II that the relative importance of P versus N limitation increases with elevation across the gradient. Further, the results from Paper IV also revealed that net P immobilization was often highest at the lowest elevation. While these results in combination could be interpreted as an increased plant demand for P at higher elevations, this contrasts not only with commonly reported findings of declining net primary production with increasing elevation (Wiegolaski 1997, Jansson et al. 2008, Nagy & Grabherr 2009) but also with evidence of a decline in leaf and litter P concentrations with increasing elevation across this gradient

(Paper II). Alternatively, the decline in  $PO_4^{3-}$  concentrations with increasing elevation might instead be associated with a decrease both in the overall production of P, and a decline in microbial P immobilization, in line with findings of increasing microbial P immobilization with increasing temperatures (Nadelhoffer et al. 1991). In addition, the mean growing season net P mineralization was negatively correlated with leaf litter concentrations of those phenolics that are highly capable of complexing proteins (Table 2), and these relationships were stronger for the heath. Again, this demonstrates how plant species which occur at different elevations vary in the degree of their influence on nutrient cycling processes across the elevational gradient. Further, these findings further highlight the need for an increased understanding of the ecological functions of specific polyphenolic compounds, including their role in influencing soil nutrient cycling (Salminen & Karonen 2011, Hättenschwiler et al. 2011).

Table 2. Pearson's correlation coefficient between mean growing season net N mineralization, net P mineralization and net amino-N consumption (July, August and September, 2009) and litter phenolic properties (whole-plot level data, 2008). Nutrient data is derived from Paper IV and the data for litter phenolic properties is derived from Paper III.

		Heath		Meadow		
	net $N_{\text{min}}$	net amino $N_{co}$	net P <sub>min</sub>	net N <sub>min</sub>	net amino $N_{co}$	net P <sub>min</sub>
Tot phenols (mg g <sup>-1</sup> dw)	0.104	0.348	0.408*	-0.270	0.143	-0.368
Tot tannins (mg g <sup>-1</sup> dw)	-0.076	0.311	-0.251	0.678**	0.735**	0.041
PCC (mg g <sup>-1</sup> dw)	-0.252	-0.032	-0.719**	-0.210	-0.198	-0.465*
PCC:phenols	-0.225	-0.055	-0.809**	0.093	-0.122	-0.493*

min = mineralization; co = consumption; PCC = Protein complexation capacity. \*,\*\*Correlation coefficient is significantly different to 0 at P = 0.05 and 0.01, respectively.

Microbial biomass was only weakly responsive to elevation for the heath and varied more, but mostly idiosyncratically, with elevation for the meadow (Paper IV). Meanwhile, the results for the meadow also revealed that microbial P can sometimes decline predictably with elevation even though microbial C and N do not (Paper IV). These results are consistent with previous findings that sometimes there may be little or no relationship between elevation and microbial properties (Zhao et al. 2009). The results do, however, clearly demonstrate how the responsiveness of microbial biomass C, N and P can vary substantially among functionally contrasting vegetation types, and is consistent with suggestions that responses of microbial properties to increasing elevation may be closely linked to how vegetation responds to elevation (Djukic et al. 2010). In summary, the findings from Paper IV further highlight that tundra heath and meadow vegetation fundamentally differ in terms of the relative

39

importance of abiotic versus biotic controls on microbial properties and cycling of both N and P.

#### 4.3 Conclusions

The results from this thesis show that increased elevation in a Swedish subarctic tundra leads to a consistent decline in soil P availability, but highly variable effects on soil N availability. These shifts in the availability of soil nutrients are associated with an increase in plant leaf and litter N:P ratios, indicative of an increase in the limitation of P versus N with increasing elevation. In addition, this thesis highlight that species which dominate at different elevations often produce leaf litter which differs in quality, and this may contribute to variation in soil processes and soil nutrient availability among different elevations. Importantly, this thesis shows that the effect of elevation on aboveground and belowground properties and soil processes differs greatly for two common and widespread vegetation types that co-occur in the Swedish subarctic tundra, i.e., heath and meadow vegetation (Figure 8, Björk et al. 2007, Eskelinen et al. 2009). For the heath vegetation, shifts in elevation have relatively weak effects on some aboveground properties such as plant species turnover, several plant functional leaf traits, and litter quality. Some belowground properties for the heath, such as litter decomposability, soil microbial biomass, and N availability are also only weakly responsive to elevation, while others such as P availability are highly and predictably responsive. For the meadow, elevation promotes a high turnover of plant species and plant functional groups, and a greater shift in functional leaf traits and litter quality than for the heath. Further, several soil microbial properties and nutrient cycling processes are more responsive to elevation for the meadow. Increasing elevation for the meadow is in turn associated with declining P availability, but highly variable and sometimes even increasing availability of soil N. As such, the results from this thesis provide detailed information about some of the key underlying mechanisms regulating how changes in plant community composition along environmental gradients can drive shifts in soil nutrient cycling processes. They suggest that increasing temperature can lead to a decrease in the relative importance of P versus N limitation for subarctic tundra plants. They further highlight that shifts in soil processes along underlying environmental gradients are likely to be greater when there is a significant turnover of species across them (Wardle et al. 2009). Finally, they suggest that a future increase in temperature will greatly influence plant-soil linkages that govern tundra nutrient cycling, but in

fundamentally different ways for contrasting vegetation types which co-occur in the same tundra landscape.

### References

ACIA (2005) Arctic Climate Impact Assessment. Cambridge University Press.

- Adams, M.A., Polglase, P.J., Attiwill, P.M. & Weston, C.J. (1989). In situ studies of nitrogen mineralization and uptake in forest soils; some comments on methodology. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 21, 423–429.
- Aerts, R. & Chapin, F.S. III (2000) The mineral nutrition of wild plants revisited: a re-evaluation of processes and patterns. *Advances in Ecological Research* 30, 2-67.
- Albert, C.H., Thuiller, W., Yoccoz, N.G., Soudant, A., Boucher, F., Saccone, P. & Lavorel, S. (2010) Intraspecific functional variability: extent, structure and sources of variation. *Journal* of Ecology 98, 604-613.
- Bardgett, R.D. (2005) *The biology of soil: a community and ecosystem approach*. Oxford University Press.
- Benjamini, Y. & Hochberg, Y. (1995) Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society Series B – Methodological* 1, 289-300.
- Billings, W.D. (1973) Arctic and alpine vegetations: similarities, differences, and susceptibility to disturbance. *BioScience* 23, 697-704.
- Björk, R.G., Klemedtsson, L., Molau, U., Harndorf, J., Ödman, A. & Giesler, R. (2007) Linkages between N turnover and plant community structure in a tundra landscape. *Plant and Soil* 294, 247-261.
- Bligh, E.G. & Dyer, W.J. (1959) A rapid method of total lipid extraction and purification. Canadian journal of biochemistry and physiology 37, 911-917.
- Borcard, D., Legendre, P. & Drapeau, P. (1992) Partialling out the spatial component of ecological variation. *Ecology* 73, 1045-1055.
- Bowman, W.D. (1992) Inputs and storage of nitrogen in winter snowpack in an alpine ecosystem. Arctic and Alpine Research 24, 211-215.
- Brady, N.C. & Weil, R.R. (2008) *The nature and properties of soils. Fourteenth edition.* Pearson International Edition. Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Brookes, P.C., Landman, A., Pruden, G. & Jenkinson, D.S. (1985) Chloroform fumigation and the release of soil nitrogen: a rapid direct extraction method to measure microbial biomass nitrogen in soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 17, 837-842.

- Bryant, J.P., Chapin, F.S., III & Klein, D.R. (1983) Carbon/nutrient balance of boreal plants in relation to vertebrate herbivory. *Oikos* 40, 357-368.
- Bryant, J.A., Lamanna, C., Morlon, H., Kerkhoff, A.J., Enquist, B.J. & Green, J.L. (2008) Microbes on mountainsides: Contrasting elevational patterns of bacterial and plant diversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 105, 11505-11511.
- Buckeridge, K.M. & Grogan, P. (2010) Deepened snow increases late thaw biogeochemical pulses in mesic low arctic tundra. *Biogeochemistry* 101, 105-121.
- Chapin, F.S. III, Barsdate, R.J. & Barèl, D. (1978) Phosphorus cycling in Alaskan coastal tundra: a hypothesis for the regulation of nutrient cycling. *Oikos* 31, 189-199.
- Chapin, F.S. III, Shaver, G.R., Giblin, A.E., Nadelhoffer, K.J. & Laundre, J.A. (1995) Responses of arctic tundra to experimental and observed changes in climate. *Ecology* 76, 694-711.
- Classen, A.T., Chapman, S.K., Whitham, T.G., Hart, S.C. & Koch, G.W. (2007) Genetic-based plant resistance and susceptibility traits to herbivory influence needle and root litter nutrient dynamics. *Journal of Ecology* 95, 1181-1194.
- Close, D.C. & McArthur, C. (2002) Rethinking the role of many plant phenolics protection from photodamage not herbivores? *Oikos* 99, 166-172.
- Coleman, D.C., Reid, C.P.P. & Cole, C.V. (1983) Biological strategies of nutrient cycling in soil systems. Advances in Ecological Research 13, 1-55.
- Coley, P.D., Bryant, J.P. & Chapin, F.S., III (1985) Resource availability and plant antiherbivore defense. *Science* 230, 895-899.
- Cornelissen, J.H.C., Quested, H.M., Gwynn-Jones, D., Van Logtestijn, R.S.P., De Beus, M.A.H., Kondratchuk, A., Callaghan, T.V. & Aerts, R. (2004) Leaf digestibility and litter decomposability are related in a wide range of subarctic plant species and types. *Functional Ecology* 18, 779-786.
- Cornwell, W.K., Cornelissen, J.H.C., Amatangelo, K., Dorrepaal, E., Eviner, V.T., Godoy, O., Hobbie, S.E., Hoorens, B., Kurokawa, H., Pérez-Harguindeguy, N., Quested, H.M., Santiago, L.S., Wardle, D.A., Wright, I.J., Aerts, R., Allison, S.D., van Bodegom, P., Brovkin, V., Chatain, A., Callaghan, T.V., Díaz, S., Garnier, E., Gurvich, D.E., Kazakou, E., Klein, J.A., Read, J., Reich, P.B., Soudzilovskaia, N.A., Vaieretti, M.V. & Westoby, M. (2008) Plant species traits are the predominant control of litter decomposition rates within biomes worldwide. *Ecology Letters* 11, 1065–1071.
- Cortez, J., Garnier, E., Pérez-Harguindeguy, N., Debussche, M. & Gillon, D. (2007) Plant traits, litter quality and decomposition in a Mediterranean old-field succession. *Plant and Soil* 296, 19-34.
- Crews, T.E., Kitayama, K., Fownes, J.H., Riley, R.H., Herbert, D.A., Mueller-Dombois, D. & Vitousek, P.M. (1995) Changes in soil phosphorus fractions and ecosystem dynamics across a long chronosequence in Hawaii. *Ecology* 76, 1407-1424.
- Dentener, F., Drevet, J., Lamarque, J.F., Bey, I., Eickhout, B., Fiore, A.M., Hauglustaine, D., Horowitz, L.W., Krol, M., Kulshrestha, U.C., Lawrence, M., Galy-Lacaux, C., Rast, S., Shindell, D., Stevenson, D., Van Noije, T., Atherton, C., Bell, N., Bergman, D., Butler, T., Cofala, J., Collins, B., Doherty, R., Ellingsen, K., Galloway, J., Gauss, M., Montanaro, V., Müller, J.F., Pitari, G., Rodriguez, J., Sanderson, M., Solmon, F., Strahan, S., Schultz, M.,



Sudo, K., Szopa, S. & Wild, O. (2006) Nitrogen and sulfur deposition on regional and global scales: A multimodel evaluation. *Global Biogeochemical cycles* 20, GB4003.

Diamond, J. (1986) Overview: laboratory experiments, field experiments and natural experiments. In: Diamond, J. & Case, T.J. (Eds.), *Community ecology*. Harber and Rowe, New York. pp. 3-22.

Díaz, S., Hodgson, J.G., Thompson, K., Cabido, M., Cornelissen, J.H.C., Jalili, A., Montserrat-Martí, G., Grime, J.P., Zarrinkamar, F., Asri, Y., Band, S.R., Basconcelo, S., Castro-Díez, P., Funes, G., Hamzehee, B., Koshnevi, M., Pérez-Harguindeguy, N., Pérez-Rontomé, M.C., Shirvany, F.A., Vendramini, F., Yazdani, S., Abbas-Azimi, R., Bogaard, A., Boustani, S., Charles, M., Dehghan, M., de Torres-Espuny, L., Falczuk, V., Guerrero-Campo, J., Hynd, A., Jones, G., Kowsary, E., Kazemi-Saeed, F., Maestro-Martínez, M., Romo-Díez, A., Shaw, S., Siavash, B., Villar-Salvador, P. & Zak, M.R. (2004) The plant traits that drive ecosystems: Evidence from three continents. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 15, 295-304.

- Djukic, I., Zehetner, F., Mentler, A. & Gerzabek, M.K. (2010) Microbial community composition and activity in different Alpine vegetation zones. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 42, 155-161.
- Dunne, J.A., Saleska, S.R., Fischer, M.L. & Harte, J. (2004) Integrating experimental and gradient methods in ecological climate change research. *Ecology* 85, 904-916.
- Eno, C.F. (1960) Nitrate production in the field by incubating the soil in polyethylene bags. *Proceedings – Soil Science Society of America* 24, 227-279.
- Eskelinen, A., Stark, S. & Männsitö, M. (2009) Links between plant community composition, soil organic matter quality and microbial communities in contrasting tundra habitats. *Oecologia* 161, 113-123.
- Fisk, M.C., Schmidt, S.K. & Seastedt, T.R. (1998) Topographic patterns of above- and belowground production and nitrogen cycling in alpine tundra. *Ecology* 79, 2253-2266.
- Fortunel, C., Garnier, E., Joffre, R., Kazakou, E., Quested, H., Grigulis, K., Lavorel, S., Ansquer, P. Castro, H., Cruz, P., Doležal, J., Eriksson, O., Freitas, H., Golodets, C., Jouany, C., Kigel, J., Kleyer, M., Lehnsten, V., Lepš, J., Meier, T., Pakeman, R., Papadimitriou, M., Papanastasis, V.P., Quétier, F., Robson, M., Sternberg, M., Theau, J-P., Thébault, A. & Zarovali, M. (2009) Leaf traits capture the effects of land use changes and climate on litter decomposability of grasslands across Europe. *Ecology* 90, 598-611.
- Freschet, G.T., Cornelissen, J.H.C., van Logtestijn, R.S.P. & Aerts, R. (2010) Evidence of the 'plant economics spectrum' in a subarctic flora. *Journal of Ecology* 98, 362-373.
- Frostegård, Å. & Bååth, E. (1996) The use of phospholipid analysis to estimate bacterial and fungal biomass in soil. *Biology and Fertility of Soils* 22, 59-65.
- Frostegård, Å., Tunlid, A. & Bååth, E. (1991) Microbial biomass measured as total lipid phosphate in soils of different organic content. *Journal of Microbiological Methods* 14, 239-245.
- Fukami, T. & Wardle, D.A. (2005) Long term ecological dynamics: reciprocal insights from natural anthropogenic gradients. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London, Series B – Biological Sciences* 272, 2105-2115.
- Garnett, E., Jonsson, L.M., Dighton, J. & Murnen, K. (2004) Control of pitch pine seed germination and initial growth exerted by leaf litters and polyphenolic compounds. *Biology* and Fertility of Soils 40, 421-426.

Garnier, E., Lavorel, S., Ansquer, P., Castro, H., Cruz, P., Dolezal, J., Eriksson, O., Fortunel, C., Freitas, H., Golodets, C., Grigulis, K., Jouany, C., Kazakou, E., Kigel, J., Kleyer, M., Lehnsten, V., Lepš, J., Meier, T., Pakeman, R., Papadimitriou, M., Papanastasis, V.P., Quested, H., Quétier, F., Robson, M., Roumet, C., Rusch, G., Skarpe, C., Sternberg, M., Theu, J-P., Thébault, A., Vile, D. & Zarovali, M.P. (2007) Assessing the effects of land-use change on plant traits, communities and ecosystem functioning in grasslands: A standardized methodology and lessons from an application to 11 European sites. *Annals of Botany* 99, 967-985.

- Giblin, A.E., Nadelhoffer, K.J., Shaver, G.R., Laundre, J.A. & McKerrow, A.J. (1991) Biogeochemical diversity along a riverside toposequence in Arctic Alaska. *Ecological Monographs* 61, 414-435.
- Giesler, R., Högberg, M. & Högberg, P. (1998) Soil chemistry and plants in Fennoscandian boreal forest as exemplified by a local gradient. *Ecology* 79, 119-137.
- Giesler, R., Petersson, T. & Högberg, P. (2002) Phosphorus limitation in boreal forests: Effects of aluminum and iron accumulation in the humus layer. *Ecosystems* 5, 300-314.
- Giesler, R., Andersson, T., Lövgren, L. & Persson, P. (2005) Phosphate sorption in aluminumand iron-rich humus soils. Soil Science Society of America Journal 69, 77-86.
- Giesler, R., Esberg, C., Lagerström, A. & Graae, B. (2011) Phosphorus availability and microbial respiration across different tundra vegetation types. *Biogeochemistry* DOI 10.1007/s10533-011-9609-8
- Goodall, D.W. (1952) Some considerations in the use of point quadrats for the analysis of vegetation. Australian Journal of Scientific Research, Series B: Biological Sciences 5, 1-41.
- Gough, L., Shaver, G.R., Carroll, J., Royer, D.L. & Laundre, J.A. (2000) Vascular plant species richness in Alaskan arctic tundra: the importance of soil pH. *Journal of Ecology* 88, 54-66.
- Graglia, E., Julkunen-Tiitto, R., Shaver, G.R., Schmidt, I.K., Jonasson, S. & Michelsen, A. (2001) Environmental control and intersite variations of phenolics in *Betula nana* in tundra ecosystems. *New Phytologist* 151, 227-236.
- Griffiths, R.P., Madritch, M.D. & Swanson, A.K. (2009) The effect of topography on forest soil characteristics in the Oregon Cascade Mountains (USA): implications for the effects of climate change on soil properties. *Forest Ecology and Management* 257, 1-7.
- Groffman, P.M., Hardy, J.P., Fisk, M.F., Fahey, T.J. & Driscoll, C.T. (2009) Climate variation and soil carbon and nitrogen cycling processes in a northern hardwood forest. *Ecosystems* 12, 927-943.
- Gundale, M.J., Sverker, J., Albrectsen, B.R., Nilsson, M-C. & Wardle, D.A. (2010) Variation in protein complexation capacity among and within six plant species across a boreal forest chronosequence. *Plant Ecology* 211, 253-266.
- Güsewell, S., Koerselman, W. & Verhoeven, J.T.A. (2003) Biomass N:P ratios as indicators of nutrient limitation for plant populations in wetlands. *Ecological Applications* 13, 372-384.
- Hagerman, A.E. (1987) Radial diffusion method for determining tannin in plant-extracts. Journal of Chemical Ecology 13, 437-449.
- Hamilton, J.G., Zangerl, A.R., DeLucia, E.H. & Berenbaum, M.R. (2001) The carbon-nutrient balance hypothesis: its rise and fall. *Ecology Letters* 4, 86-95.



- Hannah, L., Carr, J.L. & Lankerani, A. (1995) Human disturbance and natural habitat: a biome level analysis of a global data set. *Biodiversity and Conservation* 4, 128-155.
- Hansen, A.H., Jonasson, S., Michelsen, A. & Julkunen-Tiitto. (2006) Long-term experimental warming, shading and nutrient addition affect the concentration of phenolic compounds in arctic-alpine deciduous and evergreen dwarf shrubs. *Oecologia* 147, 1-11.
- Hart, S.C. & Perry, D.A. (1999) Transferring soils from high- to low-elevation forests increases nitrogen cycling rates: climate change implications. *Global Change Biology* 5, 23-32.
- Hill, G.B. & Henry, G.H.R. (2011) Responses of High Arctic wet sedge tundra to climate warming since 1980. *Global Change Biology* 17, 276-287.
- Hobbie, S.E. (1992) Effects of plant species on nutrient cycling. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 7, 336-339.
- Hobbie, S.E. (1996) Temperature and plant species control over litter decomposition in Alaskan tundra. *Ecological Monographs* 66, 503-522.
- Hättenschwiler, S., Coq, S., Barantal, S. & Handa, I.T. (2011) Leaf traits and decomposition in tropical rainforests: revisiting some commonly held views and towards a new hypothesis. *New Phytologist* 189, 950-965.
- Hättenschwiler, S. & Vitousek, P.M. (2000) The role of polyphenols in terrestrial ecosystem nutrient cycling. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 15, 238-234.
- Högberg, M.N., Myrold, D.D., Giesler, R. & Högberg, P. (2006) Contrasting patterns of soil Ncycling in model ecosystems of Fennoscandian boreal forests. *Oecologia* 147, 96-107.
- IPCC (2007a) Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (Eds.) Solomon, S., Qin, D., Manning, M., Chen, Z., Marquis, M., Averyt, K.B., Tignor, M., Miller, H.L., Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK/New York, NY, USA.
- IPCC (2007b) Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (Eds.) Parry, M.L., Canziani, O.F., Palutikof, J.P., van der Linden, P.J., Hanson, C.E. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Jansson, M., Hickler, T., Jonsson, A. & Karlsson J. (2008). Links between terrestrial primary production and bacterial production and respiration in lakes in a climate gradient in subarctic Sweden. *Ecosystems* 11, 367-376.
- Joanisse, G.D., Bradley, R.L., Preston, C.M., & Munson, A.D. (2007) Soil enzyme inhibition by condensed litter tannins may drive ecosystem structure and processes: the case of *Kalmia* angustifolia. New Phytologist 175, 535-546.
- Joanisse, G.D., Bradley, R.L. & Preston, C.M. (2008) Do late-successional tannin-rich plant communities occurring on highly acidic soils increase the DON/DIN ratio? *Biology and Fertility of Soils* 44, 903-907.
- Jonasson, S., Bryant, J.P., Chapin, F.S. III & Andersson, M. (1986) Plant phenols and nutrients in relation to variation in climate and rodent grazing. *The American Naturalist* 128, 394-408.
- Jonasson, S., Havström, M., Jensen, M. & Callaghan, T.V. (1993) In situ mineralization of nitrogen and phosphorus of arctic soils after perturbations simulating climate change. *Oecologia* 95, 179-186.



- Kang, H.Z., Zhuang, H.L., Wu, L.L., Liu, Q.L., Shen, G.R., Berg, B., Man, R.Z. & Liu, C.J. (2011) Variation in leaf nitrogen and phosphorus stoichiometry in *Picea abies* across Europe: An analysis based on local observations. *Forest Ecology and Management* 261, 195-202.
- Kardol, P., Cregger, M.A., Campany, C.E. & Classen, A.T. (2010) Soil ecosystem functioning under climate change: plant species and community effects. *Ecology* 91, 767-781.
- Karlsson, J., Jonsson, A. & Jansson, M. (2005) Productivity of high-latitude lakes: climate effect inferred from altitude gradient. *Global Change Biology* 11, 710-715.
- Kazakou, E., Vile, D., Shipley, B., Gallet, C. & Garnier, E. (2006) Co-variations in litter decomposition, leaf traits and plant growth in species from Mediterranean old-field succession. *Functional Ecology* 20, 21-30.
- Killingbeck, K.T. (1996) Nutrients in senesced leaves: keys to the search of potential resorption and resorption proficiency. *Ecology* 77, 1716-1727.
- Koerselman, W. & Meuleman, A.F.M. (1996) The vegetation N:P ratio: a new tool to detect the nature of nutrient limitation. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 33, 1441-1450.
- Kraus, T.E.C., Dahlgren, R.A. & Zasoski, R.J. (2003) Tannins in nutrient dynamics of forest ecosystems – a review. *Plant and Soil* 256, 42-66.
- Kroppenstedt, R.M. (1985) Fatty acid menaquinone analysis of actinomycetes and related organisms. In: Goodfellow, M., Minnikin, D.E. (Eds.) *Chemical methods in bacterial systematic*. Academic, London, pp. 173-199.
- Kuono, K., Tuchiya, Y. Ando, T. (1995) Measurement of soil microbial biomass phosphorus by an anion exchange membrane method. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 27, 1353-1357.
- Körner, C.H. (1989) The nutritional status of plants from high altitudes. A world comparison. Oecologia 81, 379-391.
- Körner, C. (2007) The use of 'altitude' in ecological research. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 22, 569-574.
- Lechevalier, M.P. (1977) Lipids in bacterial taxonomy a taxonomist view. Critical Reviews in Microbiology 5, 109-210.
- Loomis, P.F., Ruess, R.W., Sveinbjörnsson, B. & Kielland, K. (2006) Nitrogen cycling at treeline: latitudinal and elevational patterns across a boreal landscape. *Ecoscience* 13, 544-556.
- Liator, M.I., Seastedt, T.R., Walker, M.D., Carbone, M. & Townsend, A. (2005) The biogeochemistry of phosphorus across an alpine topographic/snow gradient. *Geoderma* 124, 49-61.
- McLaughlin, M.J., Alston, A.M. & Martin, J.K. (1986) Measurement of phosphorus in the soil microbial biomass: a modified procedure for field soils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 18, 437-443.
- Meier, C.L., Suding, K.N. & Bowman, W.D. (2008) Carbon flux from plants to soil: roots are a below-ground source of phenolic secondary compounds in an alpine ecosystem. *Journal of Ecology* 96, 421-430.
- Melillo, J.M., Callaghan, T.V., Woodward, F.I., Salati, E. & Sinha, S.K. (1990) Effects on ecosystems. In: Houghton, J.K., Jenkins, G.T. & Ephraums, J.J. (Eds.) *Climate Change, the IPCC scientific assessment*. Cambridge University Press, pp. 282-310.



- Miller, A.E., Bowman, W.D. & Suding, K.N. (2007) Plant uptake of inorganic and organic nitrogen: neighbor identity matters. *Ecology* 88, 1832-1840.
- Moore, S. (1968) Amino acid analysis: aqueous dimethyl sulfide as a solvent for the ninhydrin reagent. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 243, 6282-6283.
- Nadelhoffer, K.J., Giblin, A.E., Shaver, G.R. & Laundre, J.A. (1991) Effects of temperature and substrate quality on element mineralization in six arctic soils. *Ecology* 72(1), 242-253.
- Nagy, N. & Grabherr, G. (2009) The biology of alpine habitats. Oxford University Press.
- Nordin, A., Schmidt, I.K. & Shaver, G.R. (2004) Nitrogen uptake by arctic soil microbes and plants in relation to soil nitrogen supply. *Ecology* 85, 955-962.
- Normand, S., Treier, U.A., Randin, C., Vittoz, P., Guisan, A. & Svenning, J.C. (2009) Importance of abiotic stress as a range-limit determinant for European plants: insights from species responses to climatic gradients. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 18, 437-449.
- Northup, R.R., Yu, Z., Dahlgren, R.A. & Vogt, K.A. (1995) Polyphenol control of nitrogen release from pine litter. *Nature* 377, 227-229.
- Oberson, A., Friesen, D.K., Morel, C. & Tiessen, H. (1997) Determination of phosphorus released by chloroform fumigation from microbial biomass in high P sorbing tropical soils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 29, 1579-1583.
- Oleksyn, J., Reich, P.B., Zytkowiak, R., Karolewski, P. & Tjoelker, M.G. (2003) Nutrient conservation increases with latitude of origin in European *Pinus sylvestris* populations. *Oecologia* 136, 220-235.
- Olofsson, J., Ericson, L., Torp, M., Stark, S. & Baxter, R. (2011) Carbon balance of Arctic tundra under increased snow cover mediated by a plant pathogen. *Nature climate change* DOI: 10.1038/NCLIMATE1142.
- Olsson, P.A. (1999) Signature fatty acids provide tools for determination of the distribution and interactions of mycorrhizal fungi in soil. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 29, 303-310.
- Porter, L.J., Hrstich, L.N. & Chan, B.G. (1986) The conversion of procyanidins and prodelphinidins to cyanidin and delphinidin. *Phytochemistry* 25, 223-230.
- Post, W.M., Emanuel, W.R., Zinke, P.J. & Stangenberger, A.G. (1982) Soil carbon pools and world life zones. *Nature* 298, 156-159.
- Reich, R.B. & Oleksyn, J. (2004) Global patterns of plant leaf N and P in relation to temperature and latitude. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101, 11001-11006.
- Richardson, S.J., Peltzer, D.A., Allen, R.B. & McGlone, M.S. (2005) Resorption proficiency along a chronosequence: responses among communities and within species. *Ecology* 86, 20-25
- Rinnan, R., Michelsen, A., Bååth, E. & Jonasson, S. (2007) Mineralization and carbon turnover in subarctic heath soil as affected by warming and additional litter. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 39, 3014-3023.
- Robinson, C.H. (2002) Controls on decomposition and soil nitrogen availability at high latitudes. *Plant and Soil* 242, 65-81.
- Saetnan, E.R. & Batzli, G.O. (2009) Effects of simulated herbivory on defensive compounds in forage plants of Norwegian alpine rangelands. *Journal of Chemical Ecology* 35, 469-475



- Salminen, J.-P. & Karonen, M. (2011) Chemical ecology of tannins and other phenolics: we need a change in approach. *Functional Ecology* doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2435.1010.01826.x
- Schinner, F. (1982) Soil microbial activities and litter decomposition related to altitude. *Plant and Soil* 65, 87-94.
- Schmidt, I.K., Michelsen, A. & Jonasson, S. (1997) Effects of labile soil carbon on nutrient partitioning between an arctic graminoids and microbes. *Oecologia* 112, 557-565
- Seastedt, T.R. & Vaccaro, L. (2001) Plant species richness, productivity, and nitrogen and phosphorus limitations across a snowpack gradient in alpine tundra, Colorado, USA. Arctic, Antarctic and Alpine Research, 33, 100-106.
- Sjögersten, S. & Wookey, P.A. (2002) Climatic and resource quality controls on soil respiration across a forest-tundra ecotone in Swedish Lapland. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 34, 1633-1646.
- Soudzilovskaia, N.A., Onipchenko, V.G., Cornelissen, J.H.C. & Aerts, R. (2005) Biomass production, N:P ratio and nutrient limitation in a Caucasian alpine tundra plant community. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 16, 399-406.
- Stark, S. (2007) Nutrient cycling in the tundra. In: Marschner, P. & Rengel, Z. (Eds) Nutrient cycling in terrestrial ecosystems. Soil Biology, Volume 10. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg. pp. 309-331.
- Steltzer, H. & Bowman, D.W. (1998) Differential influence of plant species on soil nitrogen transformations within moist meadow alpine tundra. *Ecosystems* 1, 464-474.
- Sterner, R.W. & Elser, J.J. (2002) Ecological stoichiometry: The biology of elements from molecules to the biosphere. Princeton University Press.
- Sveinbjörnsson, B., David, J., Abadie, W. & Butler, A. (1995) Soil carbon and nitrogen mineralization at different elevation in the Chugach Mountains of south-central Alaska, U.S.A. Arctic and Alpine Research 27, 29-37.
- Tamm, C. O. (1991) Nitrogen in Terrestrial Ecosystems. Questions of productivity, vegetational changes, and ecosystem stability. In: Billings, W.D., Colley, F., Lange, O.L., Olson J.S. & Remmert, H. (Eds.) *Ecological Studies, Vol. 81*. Springer-Verlag.
- ter Braak, C.J.F. (1986) Canonical correspondence analysis: a new eigenvector technique for multivariate direct gradient analysis. *Ecology* 67, 1167-1179.
- ter Braak, C.J.F. & Šmilauer, P. (2002) CANOCO reference manual and CanoDraw for Windows User's guide: Software for Canonical Community Ordination (version 4.5.) Microcomputer Power (Ithaca, NY, USA).
- Torp, M., Olofsson, J., Witzell, J. & Baxter, R. (2010) Snow-induced changes in dwarf birch chemistry increase moth larval growth rate and level of herbivory. *Polar Biology* 33, 693-702.
- Tunesi, S., Poggi, V. & Gessa, C. (1999) Phosphate adsorption and precipitation in calcareous soils: the role of calcium ions in solution and carbonate minerals. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 53, 219-227.
- Turner, B.L., McKelvie, I.D. & Haygarth, P.M. (2002) Characterization of water-extractable soil organic phosphorus by phoshatase hydrolysis. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 34, 27-35.
- Vance, E.D., Brookes, P.C. & Jenkinson, D.S. (1987) An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 19, 27-35.



- van de Weg, M.J., Gianoli, E. & Gómez, J.M. (2009). Altitudinal variation in leaf mass per unit area, leaf tissue density and foliar nitrogen and phosphorus content along an Amazon-Andes gradient in Peru. *Plant Ecology & Diversity* 2, 243-254.
- van der Heijden, M.G.A, Bardgett, R.D., & van Straalen, N.M. (2008) The unseen majority: soil microbes as drivers of plant diversity and productivity in terrestrial ecosystems. *Ecology Letters* 11, 296-310.
- Vitousek, P.M. & Howarth, R.W. (1991) Nitrogen Limitation on Land and in the Sea: How can it occur? *Biogeochemistry* 13, 87-115.
- Walker, T.W. & Syers, J.K. (1976) The fate of phosphorus during pedogenisis. *Geoderma* 5, 1-19.
- Wardle, D.A. (2002) Communities and ecosystems: linking the aboveground and belowground components. Princeton University Press.
- Wardle, D.A., Bardgett, R.D., Klironomos, J.N., Setälä, H., van der Putten, W.H. & Wall, D. (2004) Ecological linkages between above and belowground biotia. *Science* 304, 1629-1633.
- Wardle, D.A., Bardgett, R.D., Walker, L.R. & Bonner, K.I. (2009) Among- and within-species variation in plant litter decomposition in contrasting long-term chronosequences. *Functional Ecology* 23, 442-543.
- Wardle, D.A., Bonner, K.I. & Barker, G.M. (2002) Linkages between plant litter decomposition, litter quality, and vegetation responses to herbivores. *Functional Ecology* 16, 585-595.
- Wardle, D.A., Hörnberg, G., Zackrisson, O., Kalela-Brunding, M., Coomes, D.A. (2003a) Longterm effects of wildfire on ecosystem properties across an island area gradient. *Science* 300, 972-975.
- Wardle, D.A., Nilsson, M-C., Zackrisson, O. & Gallet, C. (2003b). Determinants of litter mixing effects in a Swedish boreal forest. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 35, 827-835.
- Weih, M. (1998) Seasonality of nutrient availability in soils of subarctic mountain birch woodlands, Swedish Lapland. Arctic and Alpine Research 30, 19-25.
- Weintraub, M.N. (2011) Biological phosphorus cycling in arctic and alpine soils. In: Bünemann, E.K., Oberson, A. & Frossard, E. (Eds.) *Phosphorus in action* Soil Biology 26. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg. pp. 295-316.
- Wielgolaski, F.E. (1997) Polar and alpine tundra, Ecosystems of the World 3. Elsevier, Amsterdam
- Wookey, P.A., Aerts, R., Bardgett, R.D., Baptist, F., Bråthen, K.A., Cornelissen, J.H.C., Gough, L., Hartely, I.P., Hopkins, D.W., Lavorel, S. & Shaver, G.R. (2009) Ecosystem feedbacks and cascade processes: understanding their role in the responses of Arctic and alpine ecosystems to environmental change. *Global Change Biology* 15, 1153-1172.
- Zhao, X., Wang, Q. & Kakubari, Y. (2009) Stand-scale spatial patterns of soil microbial biomass in natural cold-temperate beech forests along an elevation gradient. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 41, 1466-1474.

### 5 Acknowledgements

First, I would like to thank my supervisors David Wardle, Reiner Giesler and Bente Graae for your valuable comments on my ideas, plans, and text, and for sharing your expertise and ideas with me. David, your focused input on my work and your organization skills have been invaluable. Thanks also for your positivity, all your work in the field, and for your insight on suitable nutrition for such work. Reiner, our interesting discussions, and the fact that you never hesitate to challenge my way of thinking, have helped me to broaden my views. Thanks also for all your help in the laboratory. I'll never forget the first soil extractions we performed. Bente, thank you for valuable discussions and for sharing your insights on multivariate stats with me. Also, thank you for shielding me from scary animals at 600.

I would like to thank my evaluation committee, Sari Stark, Johan Olofsson and Jan Bengtsson, for providing valuable comments on this thesis, and also the Centre for Environmental Research in Umeå (CMF) who funded this project.

I am grateful to all the staff and students at the Abisko Scientific Research Station and the Climate Impacts Research Centre for your help and for your great company. Special thanks to Tyler Logan, Albin Bjärhall and Thomas Westin for all your help in the field and lab on, sometimes, very long days. Also, to all whom I've not only had the pleasure of working with, but also shared cabins with in Abisko: Anna Shevtsova, Till Jochum, Tim Pflügner, Albin Månsson, Elisabeth Fogelberg, Kerstin Gonschorrek, Fujio Hyodo, Marina Becher, Gesche Blume-Werry, Andrea Vincent, Mathias Siebert, Anna Berg, Jörg Oleschko, Makoto Kobayashi and Zhanfeng Liu: Many thanks for your help and great company in the field and lab, interesting discussions, and all the fun we've had. Camilla Esberg, Ann Milbau, and Ive Van Krunkelsven, thank you for taking me with you to Suoroo!

I am also grateful to Michael Gundale, Micael Jonsson, Paul Kardol, Håkan Wallander, Benjamin Jackson, Grégoire Freschet, Andrea Vincent, Marie-Charlotte Nilsson, Scott Wilson and Christine Alewell for valuable discussions and your input on various parts of this project. Michael, thanks also for all your help with the Aace. Ben, thanks for sharing R codes with me. Helena Gustavsson, Abdulmajid Mahomoud, Kelley Gundale, Morgan Karlsson, Jonathan Klaminder, Kim Lindgren and Martin Ahlström: you make it a joy to work in the laboratories here in Umeå, and thank you for all your help. Many thanks to Elin Olofsson for all your work in the lab, your enthusiasm and ideas. Thanks also to Lars Östlund for the excellent work you do for us PhD-students and to Elisabeth Degerstedt, Margareta Marklund, Karin Strand and Ann-Kathrin Persson for your help with everything from Ladok to Tur&Retur. I'd also like to thank the PhD-students and colleagues here at the department, who contribute to making this a great place to work at.

Anna Berg, Ida Tjerngren and Anna-Maria Rautio; I really value your great ideas, input, honesty and support! Gryt and its inhabitants, The Rött/Boatgroup, Team Göteborg, Andrea, Hanna, Jakob, Helena, Karolina, Tyler and Katie: thanks for your great friendship and for all our fun conversations about anything from science to Creme Brulée. Anna and Per, I am so grateful for the time I spend in your little house whilst writing up, and very lucky to have you as my friends. Mom, Dad, Ninni, Malin, Aras, Uno and Dan; thank you for walking up and down the hill with me, for helping me with pin-pointing, and for your encouragement and love. Dan, thank you also for collecting leaves, for correcting English, for doing all the cooking, and more importantly, for asking the right questions and for being you.